
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

CORPORATE RESOURCES

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 6 SEPTEMBER 2007


CROS.95/07
THREE YEAR BUDGET 2008/09 TO 2010/11 – BUDGET PROCESS AND TIMETABLE

Councillor Mrs Geddes, having declared a prejudicial interest, left the meeting prior to discussion of this item of business.

The Head of Revenues and Benefits (Mr Mason) submitted report CORP.35/07 summarising the projected cost of supporting current service levels and the potential resources available to the City Council over the 3 year period to 2010/11.

The report also explained the budget process and set out a timetable to guide that process.

Current revenue projections showed an initial projected recurring shortfall to be met in the 3 year period 2008/09 to 2010/11 as follows :

2008/09 - £1,169,000

2009/10 - £1,724,000

2010/11 - £2,120,000

The projected shortfall included estimates for a number of issues which would require further investigation during the budget process, including: the effects of the Pay and Workforce Strategy and the Job Evaluation exercise; the announcement of the Government's Comprehensive Spending Review for the next 3 year period; Government negotiations on the revised Local Government Pension Scheme; Government implementation of a new National Concessionary Fares Scheme from 1 April 2008; Carlisle Renaissance; and also a number of additional spending pressures and risks emerging both locally and nationally, which may have further implications for the Council.

Mr Mason then outlined the likely availability of capital resources together with current expenditure commitments for the period 2008/09 to 2010/11.  Currently the Council's balances in reserves remained strong and at prudent levels and positioned the Council well to deal with unexpected strategic issues as they arose.  However, Mr Mason advised that it should be noted that on current projections the balance available in the project reserve would be exhausted by 2009/2010 and the current projected deficit was £2.171m as at 31 March 2011.  Work would be carried out as part of the 2008/09 3 year budget process to plan the achievement of a balanced budget position.

The Executive had considered the matter on 30 July 2007 (EX.192/07) and decided:

“1.  That the report be noted.

2.  That in compiling budgets for 2008/09 to 2010/11, the Executive advises officers that during the budget process, consideration should be given to re-directing resources to ensure that the Council's priorities are delivered and that the effects of Government's announcement on Unitary Authorities are taken into account.

3.  That the budget timetable be noted.”

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following questions and observations:

(a) The implementation of the Savings Strategy for identifying recurring revenue savings would concentrate on a number of areas, one of which was Service Improvement Reviews.   The requirement to achieve effective service delivery whilst pursuing a target of 5% reduction in the gross revenue budget was very exacting and Members questioned whether any such reviews would be completed in time for the next budget cycle.

In response Mr Mason outlined the background to Service Improvement Reviews which were progressing.   A 5% saving would be difficult to quantify and it was unclear whether that was achievable.  A report would come to Overview and Scrutiny in due course.

(b) Referring to the Capital Programme projections, a Member noted that the available resources had to be seen in the context of the emerging capital spending pressures which were not included in the current programme.  He asked what process was in place to remove some aspirational items from consideration.  It was important to be clear from a public point of view as to which items would be pursued.

The Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder agreed that it was important to be clear on that aspect and that would happen during the budget cycle.

(c) A more rigorous assessment of any new capital projects would take place via the reorganised Capital Projects Board prior to consideration by Members so those Members had the full facts before them prior to making any capital investment decisions.  Members quoted the Castle Street Public Realm Improvement Project as an example whereby that process had not been followed and sought clarification of the process.

The Head of Policy and Performance Services indicated that she served on the Capital Projects Board which had been establishing itself over the last few months.  Carlisle Renaissance had not come before the Board but it was her understanding that it would do so in future.

(d) A Member queried the plans in place to bring the Renewals Reserve to an appropriate level given its importance in terms of operational efficiency.

Mr Mason undertook to provide Members with a written response on that point.

(e) Members noted that, on current projections, the balance available in the Project Reserve would be exhausted by 2009/10 and the current projected deficit was £2.71m as at 31 March 2011. 

(f) The Government was to implement a new national Concessionary Fares Scheme from 1 April 2008 which could have a significant additional financial impact on the Council.  Members asked whether that impact could be quantified and whether Government Grant would return to annual settlements.

In response Mr Mason reported that he had drafted letters in the strongest possible terms to the Department of Transport on behalf of the Town Clerk and Chief Executive and Portfolio Holder regarding the distribution of the grant.  Negotiations were also ongoing with the bus companies.  However, the financial impact was impossible to quantify until figures were forthcoming from Government.  No announcement had yet been made on the latter point.

(g) In response to a question, the Head of Personnel and Development Services said that an update on the Pay and Workforce Strategy would be provided later on the Agenda.   Job evaluation scores had been issued for the majority of posts on 31 August 2007 and subsequently published on the intranet.  Staff would be given 20 working days to reflect upon their scores.   Further guidance would be issued, together with a list of frequently asked questions and answers.  In addition the Deputy Chief Executive would be undertaking a series of Job Evaluation staff briefings the following week at both the Civic Centre and Bousteads Grassing, following which staff would decide whether they wished to appeal against their scoring.  It was not possible to anticipate the number of Appeals and consequently when the Job Evaluation exercise would be finalised.  The outcome would be accommodated within the Pay Modelling exercise and Budget process with Members.

Members expressed the hope that updates would be provided to the Committee as well as to the Executive.

(h) A Member noted the reference within the report to recurring revenue reductions in base budgets in proportion to the level of previous years’ budget underspends to deliver at least £130,000 per annum, and questioned the manner by which that would be monitored.

In response Mr Mason advised that the issue of underspends had been looked at across all Directorates and £130,000 programmed in.  It was the responsibility of Managers to make the day to day savings necessary to meet their share thereof as directed by Senior Management Team.

(i) There was concern that a number of additional spending pressures and risks emerging both locally and nationally that may have implications for the Council had not yet been incorporated into future projections.

Mr Mason explained that projections were in place, however, it was not yet known how the savings needed to meet those would be made.

The Director of Development Services referred to the Planning Delivery Grant (which would be the Planning and Housing Delivery Grant), the basis of which was changing.  There was as yet no certainty from Government in that regard.

In response to a question, the Head of Culture and Community advised that the review of Waste and Recycling was ongoing.  It would be important to identify the cost of the service over a full year and how it could be made more efficient.

The Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder agreed that the public had certain expectations regarding waste and accepted that it may not be able to be contained within budget.  If that were the case it would be a question of priority.

RESOLVED – (1) That the current budget projections over the three year period to 2010/11 and the timetable to be used to guide the process be noted, and it be noted that more detailed budget reports would be prepared and presented later in the year.

(2) That the concerns raised by Members as outlined above be conveyed to the Executive, in particular regarding –

· Implementation of the Savings Strategy

· The need for clarity on Capital Programme projections

· The Renewals and Projects Reserve

· The impact of the new national Concessionary Fares Scheme

· Job Evaluation and

· The implications of additional spending pressures and risks both locally and nationally

(3) That the Head of Revenues and Benefits be requested to provide a written response to Members regarding the Renewals Reserve.







